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The Importance of a Deeper Knowledge of the History and
Theoretical Foundations of Behaviorism and Behavior Therapy:

Part 3–1986–2021

John M. Guercio
Benchmark Human Services, St. Louis, Missouri

The present paper will detail the evolution of behaviorism and behavior therapy as it
progressed from second generation behavior therapy applications such as those
espoused by Ellis, Meichenbaum, through the third generation of behavior therapies.
The paper is the final piece of a 3 part article detailing the first through the third
generations of behavior therapy within the field of behaviorism. The present paper
primarily addresses the transition from the second generation of behavior therapy
through the ultimate paradigm shift to third generation approaches. The third generation
of behavior therapies involved the provision of alternative behavioral accounts to
cognitive behavior therapy and the rise of the so called “cognitive revolution.” The
importance of grasping the paradigm shift involved in these different generations of the
field will assist students and scholars alike in viewing the shaping of the basic scientific
tenets of behaviorism. The value is also seen when entertaining the newer ideas that
were introduced to the field that brought the science of behaviorism to a wider audience
while simultaneously advancing its scope. The rise of the second generation of behavior
therapy introduced the concept of mediational variables to the field. The incorporation
of a more mediational approach to behavioral processes replaced the earlier views of
the environments’ influences on behavioral repertoires. Some of the biggest outgrowths
of the second generation of behavioral therapies will be detailed and examined.

Keywords: third wave of behavior therapy, generations of behavior therapy, behavior-
ism, waves of behavior therapy, training programs in applied behavior analysis

The advancement of science in a given field
emerges as novel applications to the problems pre-
sented within the field are addressed. The field of
behaviorismandbehavior therapyhas undergone a
number of paradigm shifts since the forefathers of
the field espoused some of the initial tenets of the
discipline (Guercio, 2018).Manyof thephilosoph-
ical assumptions of behaviorismwere brought into
question with the advent of the cognitive revolu-
tion and the focus on intervening variables in the
environment response process. Skinner addressed
many of these issues in his description of the

science of behavior as it applied to private events
(Guercio, 2020). Behaviorism has grappled with
themanner inwhichbehavior is to be observed and
recorded for some time.
The argument for change was augmented by the

acknowledgedneed togetback toa scientificanaly-
sis of behavior and to employ observable behavior
in doing so. These needs helped to usher in what
has been termed the cognitive revolution and all
that occurred in the field at that time (Guercio,
2020). The issues of private events, thoughts and
feelingswere coming to the forefront.
The primary conceptual challenge to behavior-

ismhas been the role of private events in humanbe-
havioral responses (Wilson, Sandoz, Flynn, Slater,
& DuFrene (2010). Given the fact that most indi-
viduals seek behavior therapy due to issues related
to their interactions with private events, it makes
sense that these aspects of a science of behavior
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needed to be explicated more fully in order to
address more complex human behavior. Some be-
havioral theorists tended to discard the notion of
private events in the conceptualization of human
behavior (Rachlin, 2011; Baum, 2011). In the
molar view of behavior as espoused by Raclin and
Baumasteadystatebaseduponabehavioral stream
over timeiswhat isexamined.Thisallowsforbehav-
ior to be extended in time and to not rely somuch on
a molecular analysis of small samples of behavior
and their subsequent reinforcement. Other theorists
have posited that private events are required in a
complete behavioral analysis and are necessary in
order to fullyexplaincomplexbehavior.

The Role of Private Events in a Science of
Behavior

B.F. Skinner proposed that a science of behavior
must be able to account for behavior along a num-
ber of different dimensions. In doing so, he pro-
posed the idea of private events as those covert
unobservable experiences that were not commonly
subject to verification by multiple observers. One
of Skinner’s (1974) goals in detailing the nature of
private events was to place them within the frame-
workof anatural science:
A science of behaviormust consider the place of

private stimuli as physical things and in doing so it
provides an alternative account of mental life. The
question, them, is this: What is inside the skin and
howdoweknowabout it? (pp. 211–212)
Skinner (1969) had identified that private events

were similar to public events with the primary dif-
ferencebeing that they transpiredbeneath the skin:
An adequate science of behavior must consider

events taking place within the skin of the orga-
nism, not as physiological mediators of behavior,
but as part of behavior itself. It can deal with these
events without assuming that they have any spe-
cial nature or must be known in any special way.
The skin is not that important as a boundary. Pri-
vate and public events have the same kinds of
physical dimensions (p. 228).
Many theorists in the field of behaviorism hold

opposing views with respect to the role of private
events in a scienceofbehavior.
WilliamBaum(2011) has stated thatbehavioral

events are natural events. He has gone on to state
that there is no place for agency within that con-
ceptualization of natural events and that the events

are to be explained by other natural events (Baum,
1995). In Baum’s view, the science of behavior is
a natural science as Watson (1913) had proposed
in the infancy of the field. Perspectives that
embraced amind-body dualism should not be part
of a science of behavior in his view. Baum (2011)
hasgone as far as to state that:
“The role of private events in radical behavior-

ism isperipheral and inessential” (p. 186).
Hispositionon thematterwas that private events

are a misguided effort to bring the language of
behaviorism to the layman. He does not deny that
they exist but rather has proposed that they are not
useful in a science of behavior. For him they repre-
sent an unneeded distraction. Theywere not essen-
tial in determining the function of behavior from
his perspective. Baum aptly describes this distinc-
tionby contrasting the distinction between function
and mechanism. To determine function, one must
consult environmental events, as opposed to under-
standing the mechanism that involves tracing the
causal chain of events from environment to
observed behavior. The latter would include unob-
servable phenomena such as private events. In
order tobetter graspBaum’sviewsonbehaviorism,
onemustunderstand themolarviewofbehavior.
Behavior by its very occurrence is extended

over the course of time.Natural selection operates
on populations just as behavioral selection exists
as the result of extended patterns of behavior over
time. One cannot understand behavior by looking
at isolated moments in time. Such a momentary
glimpse of behavior lends itself to spurious defini-
tions and etiologies of behavior that are subject to
heightened uncertainty. Baum (2011) states that
we run the risk of invoking private events when
we view behavior on too small a time scale. His
position also held that a molar view of behavior
avoids the pitfalls of hypothesizing about private
events such as “feelings” or other sensory events.
Skinner (1945) famously wrote that, “my tooth-
ache is just as physical as my typewriter” (p. 2).
Baum argues against this saying that the private
stimulus should not be some inner pain sensation
that is not physical or has physical properties.
Those that adhere toBaum’s viewsposit that a nat-
ural science of behavior does not have a place for
hidden causes that cannot be disturbed, nor spirits,
essences, or some postulated inner self. For him,
the behaviorist must search for the causes of
behavior in environmental events present and
past. Some of these past eventsmaybe invisible in
the present, but they are subject to being tested,
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unlike suppositions about private events. Baum
(2011) eloquently describes the molar viewpoint
by underscoring that behavior viewed on a time
scale broader than the present moment makes
some hidden events like private events irrelevant.
Therewere other adherents to the notion of private
events that held views similar to those held by
Baum.
One of Baum’s contemporaries was Howard

Rachlin. He and Baum occupied cubicles in the
basement of Memorial Hall as they both pursued
their doctoral degrees there (Rachlin, 2011).
Though they both were struck by the immensity of
Skinner’s work, they were more aligned with the
theoretical bent of Richard Hernnstein. Baum’s
background in biology is readily apparent in his
many examples of the molar point of view as they
appear in nature and different species of animals.
Philip Hineline was also a graduate student at the
time at Harvard which was serving as a hotbed for
behavioral theorists working on various projects
from avoidance to the matching law (Rachlin,
2011). Hineline (2011) has espoused what he has
termed a multiscaled analysis whereby activities
are extended in time. These activities are examined
more on a longer time scale as amolecular analysis
would be. These views are consistent with Baum
andRaclin’smolar views on the etiology of behav-
ior and were shaped by his early work with Herrn-
stein on sock reduction (Herrnstein & Hineline,
1966). One of the major reasons for the departure
fromtraditionalbehavioralviewswaswhatRachlin
referred to as the rejection of some of the tenets of
behaviorism by philosophers due to the field’s
inability to address mental life (Block, 1981). He
argued that had behaviorism retained the respect of
these philosophers, there would have been no need
to expound upon molar views of behavior to
explain private events. Mental life as the molar
behaviorist views it consist of the interaction
between environmental events and the organism
over an extendedperiodof time.The theoristsmen-
tioned above are unified in their subscribing to
molar accounts of behavior. What an organism is
doing in a small snapshot of time can lead one into
postulating inner causes of behaviorwithout exam-
ining the pattern of the response repertoire as a
whole. The issue here that both Rachlin and Baum
are delineating is that mental states (private events)
cannot be taken as efficient causes of overt actions.
Other theorists have contended that such views are
misleading and that Skinner’s account can address
all of these issues.

Palmer is a staunch advocate of the Skinnerian
view of private events. He has stated that Skinner’s
identification of the role of private events in behav-
ioral responses was a much needed step toward a
more comprehensive account of behavior (Palmer,
2011).Skinner alluded toa situation:
When a man tosses a penny into the air, it must

be assumed that he tosses the earth beneath him
downward. It is quite out of the question to see or
measure the effect on the earth, but the effect must
be assumed for the sake of a consistent account (p.
228).
Palmer provides similar grounds for including

an analysis of private events when he mentions the
fact that scientific data pointed to the presence of
the planet Neptune well before it could be viewed.
It was considered “private” until the 1840s when it
was first viewed with telescopes. The presence of
Neptunemade sense of the data even in the absence
of its observation.Private events are thus analogous
to this. Palmer outlines four primary purposes that
private events serve.
Thefirst of these purposes is that they allowus to

propose the generality of behavioral principles that
are already established. The second purpose that he
identifies is that private events canhelp toguide fur-
ther inquiry into more complex human behavior.
The third purpose is that he posits that private
events help us to coalesce the data that we do have
in the world around us. He also points to their pur-
pose in eradicating the need to refer to agency, spi-
rits, or some of the other apparatus of folk
psychology. In Palmer’s conceptualization, private
events allow us to take account of the way that the
nature operateswithout appealing to anything new.
Hemakes the point that the observability of behav-
ior is actuallynot apropertyof the response inques-
tion but rather the vantage point of the observer and
the tools that theyemploy indoing so.Adeaforvis-
ually challenged observer may fail to detect instan-
ces of behavior that others may be able to discern
(Palmer, 2009). Behavior is behavior regardless if
there is an observer present to detect it. There is
nothing novel introduced into the concept of how
private events are involved inbehavioral responses.
Covert behavior conforms to the sameprinciples

that overt behavior does. Mental representations,
moods, emotions, or otherfigments ofwhat Palmer
refers to as folk psychology are not constrained by
the scientific boundaries that private events are.
Events, whether they are overt or covert, occupy
the same rolewithin causal eventswhether they are
observed or not. Though debate exists on the place
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of private events in a science of behavior, Palmer
(2011) sums up the argument for their inclusion as
such:
It is inconvenient for a science when its subject

matter is difficult to observe, but that subjectmatter
cannot be made to go away by ignoring it. Practice
in normative science, when faced with phenomena
that are not amenable to experimental analysis, is to
engage in scientific interpretation, that is, to offer
plausible accounts that appeal only to principles or
observationsestablished in the laboratory (p. 206).
The role of private events in psychopathology

is an area that behaviorism has not addressed
adequately according tomodern proponents of the
thirdwaveof behaviorismandbehavior therapy.

Pitfalls in Second Generation Behavior
Therapy Approaches

Skinner (1953) rejected outright any referral to a
diseasemodelwith respect to psychopathology.He
couched these types of disorders into a contingency
analysis in terms of the reinforcing context thatwas
present. He did not totally discount biological
explanations but rather saw that relying on them as
a primary catalystwas premature and unfounded in
a scientific analysis. In a similar fashion, Dollard&
Miller (1950) provided extensive details related to
the framing of psychoanalytic principles in behav-
ioral terms. Kanfer (1960; 1961) was also instru-
mental in moving behavior therapy forward by
incorporating studies of howverbal behavior that is
displayed by an interviewer can impact the subse-
quent verbal behavior of an interviewee. Many of
these approacheswere blendedwith othermore de-
finitive cognitive therapies as the second wave of
behavior therapy took place within the context of
the supposedcognitive revolution (Guercio, 2020).
The end result is the secondgeneration of behav-

iorism and behavior therapy was that the robust
change they suggested did not provide empirical
evidence (Burns & Spangler, 2001). This lack of
empirical evidence led to novel ways of looking at
clinical problems and the design of behavioral
interventions that tookmore complex behavior into
account.
Clinical behavior analysis is a relatively new

field (Dougher & Hayes, 2000). Though Skinner
(1957) and Ferster (1973) set the foundation for a
behavioral approach to clinical problems, recent
clinical innovations have started to address the
issues inherent tomore verbally competent clients

presenting with clinical problems. Interventions
that primarily focused on direct contingencyman-
agement abounded in theperiodof thefirst genera-
tion of behaviorism and behavior therapy. The
applied behavior analysis literature is filled with
these applications. The complexity of the present-
ing problems of more verbally competent popula-
tions have brought about the necessity of behavioral
interventions with more detail Kanfer & Marston,
1961.
Clinical behavior analysis rose to prominence in

the 1990s buoyed along in the third wave of behav-
iorism and behavior therapy. Some of the clinical
innovations pioneered during this timewere derived
stimulus relations, rule-governance, and other inter-
ventions that were based in a behavioral analysis of
language and cognition. These approaches did not
abandondirectcontingencybasedapproaches.Third
waveclinical innovations relymoreheavilyon inter-
ventions that extendedSkinner’s analysis to increas-
ingly more complex verbal responses of both an
overt and a covert nature as well as addressing the
contextual nature of the behavioral issues that were
addressed. When speaking about the differences
between second wave approaches and those of the
thirdwave,DougherandHayes (2000) state that:
Nevertheless, it does no good to pretend that ba-

sic differences are not present, and thus there is no
reason to think that behavior analytically oriented
clinicianswill be satisfiedwith thecognitivebehav-
ioral literature as a basis for their work. The tradi-
tional behavior therapy literature is sometimes
closer, but even here the philosophical and concep-
tual differences can be profound, particularlywhen
procedures and analysis are based on warmed over
SRprinciples andassumptions (p. 12).
The changes that took place in the third genera-

tionwould rely heavily on the work of Skinner and
his ideasonverbal behavior.
Rules function as a discriminative stimulus

(Sd) by providing an antecedent that is corre-
lated with reinforcer availability (Poppen,
1989). A rule actually brings a behavioral reper-
toire into place with respect to the direct estab-
lishment of responding. The rule states the
contingencies that are to be in place for a given
context. Poppen (1989) further outlines how a
rule is similar to an Sd. The consequences for
following a rule determine the likelihood that
the rule will be followed in the future. The oper-
ant nature of the rule maintains the presence or
absence of responding to the rule based on the
consequences of rejecting the rule or following
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it. The functional applications of these facts will
be detailed through an examination of Poppen’s
Behavioral Relaxation Training (BRT). The
laboratory study of rules demonstrates that they
hold a strong level of influence over behavioral
responding (Lowe, 1979; Poppen, 1982).
Skinner (1957) recognized this influence early

on stating that rules specify contingencies thatwere
once under external control but can now be “inter-
nalized” with the speaker and the listener both
being within the same skin as in private events in
the form of covert rule following behavior. He is
veryclear on this viewof ruleswhenhe states:
As a discriminative stimulus, a rule is effective

as part of a set of contingencies of reinforcement.A
complete specification must include the reinforce-
ment which has shaped the topography of a
response and brought it under the control of the
stimulus. The reinforcements contingent on prior
stimulation form maxims, rules, or laws are some-
times thesameas thosewhichdirectly shapebehav-
ior (p. 148).
Skinner was foreshadowing what some of the

proponents of second generation approaches were
espousing, though they did this using different
terminology.
The fact that rules can be derived fromour learn-

inghistoriespoints tofirst generationbasedconcep-
tual foundations of some of the ideas proposed
during the second generation. These shifts in sec-
ond generation ideas still employed empiricism,
but in a less stringent fashion than in thefirst gener-
ation. Theorists such asCautelamade it a point that
all of the underpinnings of the Cognitive Behavior
Therapy (CBT)model adhereore strictly tooperant
and respondent paradigms in their formulations
(Cautela & Kearney, 1990). Through the use of
operant learning procedures, covert behavior could
be targeted in amanner that all categories of behav-
ior couldbe.The fact that all behavior (overt, covert
physiological, and covert psychological) all obey
the same laws makes the targeting if covert behav-
ior viable.Thismust bedone so in away that avoids
the reification that hypothetical constructs such as
attitudes, mind, and the unconscious bring with
them to the table. All components of the contin-
gency did not have to be observable as in the first
generation. Poppen (1982) has referred to the ‘his-
toryeffects” thatwe see in labbasedoperant studies
ofhumansasbeingexamplesofwhathecalled self-
rulegovernedbehavior.The secondgenerationpio-
neer Albert Ellis used terms such as activating
events, beliefs, and consequences in his therapeutic

model (Guercio, 2020). Thefirst two of these terms
can be summarized as antecedents and behaviors in
Skinner’s operant model. The same kind of phe-
nomenon can be seen in the second generation
workofAlbertBandurawhere the terminology that
he employed canbe viewed from the perspective of
a third generation approach in Poppen’s (1988)Be-
havioralRelaxationTraining.

Paradigm Shifts in the Third Wave

The third generation of behaviorism and behav-
ior therapy is comprised primarily of behaviorally
based techniques that attempt to determine the
function of covert verbal behavior in looking at
unwanted behavior and psychological disorders.
One of the foundational tenets is that behavior la-
beled as emotions, cognitions, or sensations should
beexaminedas to their function asopposed to look-
ing at themwith respect to their form or frequency.
Examining the formandfrequencyofunobservable
constructs or phenomena proved to be too difficult
of a task and one that was not amenable to a scien-
tific analysis. Thus, the stage was set for the en-
trance of behaviorally based interventions that
looked at all human experiences. Attempts were
made to conceptualize the phenomena that were
addressed as cognitions in the CBT or cognitive
therapy approaches in more of a behavioral frame-
work. These new therapieswere named “third gen-
eration behavior therapies” due to the attempts to
incorporate a lot of the phenomena that had typi-
cally been unable to be explained fromabehavioral
viewpoint into the nosology of their novel
approaches (seeTable1).
These novel third generation therapies took on

the arduous task of looking at altering the function
of human experiences (behavior) through the lens
of a contextual analysis. A number of interventions
targeted at negative punishment escape include a
number of interventions based on mindfulness and
acceptance that were not widely examined in the
twogenerations that preceded them.Thoughaclear
demarcationbetween thedifferent generations can-
not be made in terms of a specific date, there were
some theorists that are viewed as first generation
pioneers that held views that would have been bet-
ter placed in second generation conceptualizations.
The widening of the scope of what behaviorism
was helped to set the stage for third generation
views on basic learning processes and how the
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behavioral viewpoint could be taught to students in
academic settingsandpracticed inclinical settings.

Behavioral Relaxation Training

The frequently used terms of behavior, cogni-
tions, and feelings are throwbacks to the ancient
formulationsofbody,mind,andspirit and their sep-
arate categories. Poppen (1988) has devised a finer
grained analysis that looks atwhat he calls a behav-
ioral taxonomybased upon4 separatemodalities of
behavior.This taxonomyis lookedat in termsofbe-
havioral responses and an examination of these
responses acrossa4modality framework.
Poppen examined what was typically called

emotional behavior and couched it in terms of its
visceral components. These visceral components
are related to positive and negative punishment
and reinforcement as described in the first genera-
tion. The visceral component was an area that
involvedwhat had been termed private events, but
were looked at as a component of his multimodal
system. The visceral component involves the ac-
tivity of the smoothmuscles andglandular system.
Theprimary functionof this componentwasphys-
iological equilibrium or homeostasis. The stress
response commonly throws the equilibrium off
balance. Another component of Poppen’s system
is observational behavior.
The observational component involves the

behavior that the organism engages in to orient
themselves to their environment. This can occur
on both covert and overt levels such as one’s
attending to a sound or tasting certain foods that
they are consuming. Skinner (1974) described the
action of seeing in the absence of the object being
seen. This is just what Poppen was alluding to
when describing covert observational behavior.
Observational behavior serves an importantmedi-
ating function in the sequence of responding to

environmental stimuli. Verbal behavior is another
area that Poppen addressed in his system.
Verbalbehavior isoftenconfusedwith linguistics

and the study of grammatical form and elements.
The behavioral account of verbal responding is far
removed from the aforementioned components of
language. This linguistic account was not the intent
of Skinner and his position with respect to verbal
behavior. There have been several aptly summar-
ized accounts of the functional nature of verbal
behavior as espoused by Skinner versus structural
accounts as detailed by other theorists (Brown,
1973;Segal, 1975).Thenatureofverbalbehavior as
described in Poppen’s taxonomy is more closely
aligned with the Skinnerian perspective (Skinner,
1957).Verbalbehavior is theresultof sociallymedi-
ated consequences,whereby the social environment
serves to manipulate behavior. The other lens
throughwhich verbal behavior can be viewed is the
structural analysis of language which is the subject
matter of psycholinguistics. Consistent with a third
wave view of behavior, covert verbal behavior
involves silently reading material or observing the
verbal behavior of other people. This is more a
receptive view of verbal behavior on the covert
level. Poppen refers to covert production of verbal
behaviorwhenwe serve as both the speaker and lis-
tener within the same skin. Folk psychology and
cognitive accounts have long referred to such
behavioras“thinking.”Operationallydefiningthese
termshelps theclinician tobetterdescribebothovert
and covert processes as they apply to both stressful
and relaxed responses inPoppen’s system.Thefinal
modality to be described in Poppen’s system is that
ofmotoricbehavior.
Overt motoric behavior has been the grist for

the behavioral mill throughout the pioneering
period of the first generation of behavioral theo-
rists and into the second generation as well.
Overt behavior has always been the hallmark of

Table 1
Components of Third Generation Behavior Therapy Approaches

� Grounded in an empirical, principle focused approach
� Sensitive to the context and functions of psychological phenomena, not just their form
� Emphasizes contextual and experiential change strategies in addition to more direct and didactive ones
� Seek the construction of broad, flexible, and effective repertoires over an eliminative approach to narrowly defined
problems

� Emphasize the relevance of the issues they examine for clinicians as well as clients
� Reformulates and synthesizes previous generations of behavioral and cognitive therapy and carries them forward into
questions, issues, and domains previously addressed primarily by other traditions, in hope of improving both under-
standing and outcomes

Note. Components of the third wave of behaviorism and behavior therapy.

6 GUERCIO

T
hi
sd
oc
um

en
ti
sc
op
yr
ig
ht
ed

by
th
e
A
m
er
ic
an

Ps
yc
ho
lo
gi
ca
lA

ss
oc
ia
tio
n
or
on
e
of
its

al
lie
d
pu
bl
is
he
rs
.

T
hi
sa
rt
ic
le
is
in
te
nd
ed

so
le
ly
fo
rt
he

pe
rs
on
al
us
e
of
th
e
in
di
vi
du
al
us
er
an
d
is
no
tt
o
be

di
ss
em

in
at
ed

br
oa
dl
y.



the behavioral approach. Poppen describes
motoric behavior as that of the skeletalmuscula-
ture that function’s to move one’s body through
space and assists one inmanipulating their phys-
ical environment (Poppen, 1988). The vast ma-
jority of the literature in the experimental
analysis of behavior concerns this modality of
responding. Poppen’s extension of this concept
into the third generation viewpoint details how
covert motoric behavior exists in various forms
from themusician’s keeping time as they play to
athletes visually rehearsing their golf swing or
free throw prior to the overt manifestation of the
response. Relaxation training is replete with
examples of how individuals can be trained to
engage in covert motoric responses as in the pro-
gressive muscle relaxation of Edmund Jacobson
(1938). Jacobson’swork produced the technology
to examine covert motoric responses through his
use of electromyography that allowed practi-
tioners to measure covert physiological responses
such as muscle tension. Akin to Baum’s position
elucidated earlier, Skinner (1969) noted that:

“The scales read by the scientist are not the same as the
private events themselves” (p. 26).

The Third Generation of Behavior
Therapy/Contextual Behavioral Science

Hayes (2004)hasaptlydescribed the thirdgener-
ationofbehavioral therapyasbeing:
Grounded in an empirical, principle focused

approach, the third generation of behavioral and
cognitive therapy is particularly sensitive to the
contextand functionsofpsychologicalphenomena,
not just their form,and thus tends toemphasizecon-
textual and experiential change strategies in addi-
tion to more direct and didactive ones. These
treatments tend to seek the construction of broad,
flexible, and effective repertoires over an elimina-
tive approach to narrowly defined problems, and to
emphasize the relevance of the issues they examine
for clinicians aswell as clients.The thirdgeneration
reformulates and synthesizes previous generations
of behavioral and cognitive therapy and carries
them forward into questions, issues, and domains
previously addressed primarily by other traditions,
in hope of improving both understanding and out-
comes (p. 658).
The “other traditions” that Hayes was referring

to included eastern Buddhism, values based living,
andacceptanceandchangeprocedures.

Contextual Behavioral Science

The advent of the third generation of behavior
therapywasushered in by an increased focus on the
context in which behavior occurs. The multiplicity
ofvariables that can impact complexhumanbehav-
ior requires an analysis that incorporates additional
factors than those used in first or second generation
conceptualizations. Many consider Steve Hayes
from the University of Nevada to be one of the
fathers, if not the father, of third generation con-
cepts andprocedures.
Hayes (2016) has eloquently captured the para-

digm of third generation behavioral conceptualiza-
tions within the realm of what he calls contextual
behavioral science (CBS). This approach embodies
a much fuller perspective when one examines a be-
havioral episode. It does not entirely deviate from
an examination of overt behavior but rather allows
for private events to be invoked, alongwith the con-
text in which the behavior occurs (Zettle et al.,
2016).Theprivate languageevents that are the topic
of focus in some third generation interventions
relate directly to the work of the first generation.
These events, though covert in nature, follow the
same lawsasovert behavior.Byadhering tooperant
learning to modify covert behavior, these interven-
tions maintain more of a second generation focus
while staying true to first generation principles.
Hayes (2016)descriptionofCBSisas follows:
Contextual Behavioral Science (CBS) is a

principle-focused communitarian strategy of
reticulated scientific and practical develop-
ment. Grounded in contextualistic philosophi-
cal assumptions, and nested within multilevel
evolution science as a contextual view of life,
it seeks the development of basic and applied
scientific concepts and methods that are useful
in predicting and influencing the contextually
embedded actions of whole organisms, indi-
vidually and in groups, with precision, scope,
and depth; and extends that approach into
knowledge development itself so as to create a
behavioral science more adequate to the chal-
lenges of the human condition (p. 2).
The final sentence itself describes the intent of

CBS to provide a more adequate description and
overview of complex human behavior than has
been available before the third generation. The
incorporation of evolution science is akin to Skin-
ner’s conceptualizations of the ontogenic and phy-
logenic histories of organisms. Skinner’s views of
selection by consequences has been extremely
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cogent in serving as a foundation to the genetic
components of our behavior that interact with the
environmental variables impacting our behavior.
CBS intends to incorporate these view along with
contemporary evolution science to describe and
predict human behavior with precision (Sloan-
Wilson&Hayes, 2018).
The initial development of CBS was to include

analysis of the complex human behavior typically
observed in clinical psychology (Levin, Twohig,&
Smith, 2015; Hayes, Barnes-Holmes, & Wilson,
2012). The incorporation of what have been called
“middle-level” terms is seen in thirdgeneration for-
mulations of behavior. Examples abound, but can
be observed in the use of the term values with
respect to a person as opposed to themore rigid use
of the term “motivative augmentals” (Levin, Two-
hig,&Smith, 2015). The values that a person holds
dear are created with the context of that person’s
day to day life and behavior. Middle level terms
providemore of an overarching view of behavioral
processes, bothovert andcovert.
Behavior therapy primarily examined the pro-

motion of “first order change” (Hayes, 2004). The
term first order change is one that implies changes
in the therapeutic process whereby the person is
encouraged to either increase or decrease engaging
in a certain topography of behavior. An example
would be having someone monitor the number of
cigarettes that they smoke in a day in order to even-
tually decrease this number over time. This would
be a first order behavior change strategy. Second
order behavior change strategies involve looking at
the clinical problem in a manner that it has never
been viewed before. The solutionmay even appear
to be counter intuitive at times.Aprime example of
thiswouldbe the focusof acceptance and change in
ACT therapy as opposed to having the sole clinical
goals being the alleviation of the problem such as
anxiety. Once can still accept the reality of living a
life in coexistence with anxiety while, at the same
time, engaging in valued activities in their lives de-
spite the anxiety. The goal of elimination of the suf-
fering is not a primary clinical target. The ability to
make therapeutic gain is stressedwithin the context
of living a valued life (Hayes et al., 1999). Taking
the smoking example again, a valued component of
life such as physical health could be pursued that
would preclude the need to smoke. Past attempts to
quit would also be examined from the perspective
of not allowing these failures to impact the person
pursuing a value filled life. The context of behavior
plays ahuge role in theprocess.

Contextualismtakes theongoingact(s)ofbehav-
ior in context as its foundational precept. The
behavior of the whole organism is considered
inseparable from and enclosed within its historical
andenvironmental context (Hayes,1988).Thecon-
textual perspective considers private events such as
cognitions and emotions to be similar to overt
events in terms of their analysis. They are no differ-
ent from overt events and should not be treated as
such. CBS is distinct from traditional behavioral
psychology in its emphasis on verbal and symbolic
processes and behavior and the impact that they
have on behavior. The more in-depth treatment of
language and cognition afforded by CBS will be
examined in the remainder of the paper. Hayes
(2016) describes how Skinner’s definition of
behavior is primarily topographical and requires
more depth to apply to complex human behavior.
He also bemoans the fact that the current group of
board certified behavior analysts that are being
introduced to the world are addressing their thera-
peutic efforts toward ameliorating the behavioral,
academic, and daily living skills needs of those
with developmental disabilities and autism. The
field ofCBS is intended to introduce the behavioral
sciences to traditional psychotherapy work as
opposed to the narrow focus of developmental dis-
abilities and autism that currently exists (Hayes &
Bisset, 1989). It is not that the latter is not important
work, but his point is that the science of an over-
arching behavioral viewpoint with embedded con-
textually and evolutionary components can impact
manymore lives andpopulations than it currently is
reaching.
Hayes formulation is based on his contention

that Skinner’s depiction does not allow for a com-
prehensive definition of behavior as it exists within
the domains of thoughts, emotions, or needs
(Hayes, 2016). The inclusion of “middle level”
terms that are described as high-scope, but less in
precision like terms of behavior principles, may be
used toorient thefield toa larger arrayof issues.
The creation of a new approach to language and

cognition that is presented within CBS has demon-
stratedhowbehavioral principles viewed in this new
lightcanchangehowweapproachbehavioralprinci-
ples, theoriesandmodels (Hayes,2016).Thoughnot
all thirdgeneration therapy isacceptancebased, such
approaches comprise a significant portion of the
interventions in thethirdgeneration.These thirdgen-
eration interventions are steeped heavily in evidence
based approaches (https://div12.org/treataments/).
The use of the term third generation of behavior
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therapy was employed heavily by Hayes in his
description of Acceptance and Commitment Ther-
apy (ACT).

Acceptance and Commitment Therapy

Thesenewapproacheshave tried to dealwith the
problem of stress, anxiety, and other psychological
maladies under the umbrella of” psychological suf-
fering.”Humans possess everything that a nonver-
bal organismdoes, yet their attempts to be happy or
free from suffering are nonexistent. The search for
the solution to suffering has been sought sinceman
could first observe and display escape behavior
from nonpreferred experiences. The fact that we
are verbal organismsmeans that we can now expe-
rience what Skinner called seeing in the absence of
the thing that is seen. We can covertly experience
stressful stimuli through verbal behavior and our
suffering can be maintained in contexts outside of
those inwhich the anxiety was conditioned.Wolpe
noticed this many years ago, and behavior thera-
pists continue to struggle with its effects presently.
One of the most recent treatment paradigms that
has emerged from the behavioral literature is Ac-
ceptanceandCommitmentTherapy (ACT).
A primary tenet of ACT is that we consistently

interactwith our environment based onverbal rules
that we construct based upon our experiences. The
behavioral functions of our environment become
increasingly based upon rules that we make about
the environment as opposed to the actual experi-
ence of the environmental events as such. The
verbal categorization of stimuli that we encounter
generates our history, physical sensations, and
experiences. Many of these categorizations can
produce human suffering as a result of verbal
behavior that has gone astray (Hayes, Strosahl, &
Wilson, 2012). The primary claim here is that our
verbal behavior enables us to strugglewith our own
experiences in a manner that is all encompassing.
Our attempts to rid ourselves of these negative con-
sequences will be met with failure time and time
again. The scope of the ABA field has grown con-
siderately since those initial investigations in Rus-
sian laboratories in themid-1800s (Guercio, 2018).
The initial book length treatment of ACT was

published in 1999 by Hayes, Strosahl, andWilson.
Theydescribe theirwork as contextual basedon the
fact that the environment is not an object, and our
interactions without the environment (private
events) are not separate from it. There is an

interaction present that cannot be denied. ACT
stated as the word and not the separate letters
(Hayes, Strosahl, &Wilson, 1999) states that there
is a pragmatic truth criterion related to what works
or does not work therapeutically for the client. It is
derived from behavior therapy in that it addresses
private events such as cognitions from a contextual
behavioral perspective. It rejects mechanistic con-
tent oriented forms of therapy similar to those
employed in the second generation of behavior
therapy thus distinguishing itself from traditional
CBT (Hayes, Strosahl,&Wilson, 1999).All analy-
sis of pertinent therapeutic assessments go back to
the environmental context, both distal events and
more recent events. Behavior change occurs
through context change. The etiology of psycho-
logical problems is examined from a base of rule
governedbehaviorwithin theACTframework.
Rule governed behavior is differentiated from

contingency based behavior based upon the fact
thatmany psychological disturbances (psychologi-
cal pain from an ACT standpoint), persist even
though they lead to negative consequences. One
would not expect aversive consequences to main-
tain behavior, but they do in terms of psychological
pain and the behavior that is associatedwith it. The
establishment of behavior based upon direct rules
can produce a lack of flexibility and rigidity that
defines the etiology of psychological pain. The
result is avoidanceof situationsor eventsbasedona
rule governed behavior based analysis that assigns
aversive properties to some stimuli or activities that
may actually contradict the existing contingencies.
The manner in which stimuli and events become
associated can be explained through relational
frame theory (RFT) (Steele&Hayes, 1991).
The core processes of RFT are beyond the scope

of this paper, but simply stated, it is based upon the
idea that organisms can learn to respond relation-
ally to a myriad of stimulus situations (Hayes,
Barnes-Holmes&Roche, 2001). These stimuli can
be brought under contextual control based upon the
manner in which they are presented or trained with
the subject. This cogent explanation does not do
justice to the theory of relational responding but
does provide a conceptual basis for how aversive
properties can be assigned to activities and stimuli
in a manner that produces psychological pain or
suffering. One of the core tenets ofACT is that lan-
guage can function as an antecedent to psychologi-
cal pain through relational frames and derived
relation responding. The human organism engages
in consistent labeling of their environmentwhich is
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baseduponevaluation, organizing, and judgingdif-
ferent stimuli and people. When rule-governed
behavior starts to dominate over contingency con-
trolled behavior, even in the face of aversive conse-
quences, cognitive fusionhasoccurred.
The primary explanation of cognitive fusion is

based upon the idea that the symbols that exist in
our daily environments become linked with the
events that they describe and with the people that
describe them. These linkages produce private
events that then produce covert behavior based
upon the relations that have been made between
stimuli. The result can be anxiety and panic behav-
ior based purely upon the private event or thought.
Such is the nature of cognitive fusion (Hayes, Stro-
sahl, & Wilson, 1999). The event that has been
imagined is not presently occurring, but the fusion
of the symbolic thought and the event itself enables
the functional properties of the event to be experi-
encedby thepersonas if theywere actually present.
Cognitive fusion may produce avoidance of the
aversive properties of certain situations and result
in avoidance of these situations in order to avoid
aversive private events. What follows is a strong
negative reinforcement based paradigm housed
within the third generation conceptual terms of
ACT. The model looks at the universal nature of
suffering and the intrusion of language and derived
relations that can serve to make neutral events and
stimuli aversive. These primary areas of focus out-
line pathology from an ACT perspective. Produc-
ing clinical change is based upon addressing these
coreetiologiesof suffering.
The cognitive fusion that has been produced is

addressed directly with the client in an attempt to
get them to accept the issues that are present and
engage in committed change based behavioral pat-
terns. Primary among these change patterns is
empowering the person to live toward those things
in life which they value the most. The primary dif-
ference here is that the focus is not on alleviating all
of the psychological pain but learning to accept this
pain and still move forward in a valued direction
pursuing those things in life that the person holds
most valuable. A life lived in the pursuit of one’s
values is a life less focused on pain and suffering
and the narrowing of one’s experiences based on
trying to avoid those events (public or private) that
are aversive to us. Values are described within the
ACTframeworkas:

“Verbally construed global desired life consequences”
(Hayes et al., 1999, p. 206).

The pursuit of life values and acceptance based
work to address cognitive fusion underlie the ACT
treatment modality. ACT is but one of a number of
thirdgeneration therapeutic approachesbasedupon
this contextual behavioral framework that is inher-
ent tomost thirdgeneration treatments.

Dialectical Behavior Therapy

The approach embodied by dialectical behavior
therapy is rooted in CBS as well. The DBT treat-
ment modality was developed by Marsha Linehan
in the early 90s. Linehan (1993) gives a nod toCBS
and Steve Hayes by incorporating acceptance as a
major element of her treatment protocol. The
approach is girded by a focus onwhat is called dia-
lectic,or theunionofbothacceptanceofpresentcir-
cumstances and a focus on behavior change that
results in a synthesis of these opposite or opposing
approaches. Lineman describes the essence of the
dialectic as a see-saw that the client and the thera-
pist are both on. There are times when the change
encouraged by the therapist will be more present
and therewill be timeswhenacceptanceof thepres-
ent situation is more valued. It is a constant evolu-
tion and balancing act from one side to the next as
the therapist works with the client in pursuit of
behavior change and increased autonomy. The
approach embodies somewhat of a shaping per-
spective as moment to moment change is inter-
mingled with supportive acceptance versus
therapeutic challenges to facilitate change. The
approach includes elements of Eastern Buddhism
and Zen practices along with more Westernized
approaches such as CBS. There are several core
treatment elements in DBT that work together for
change.
One of the primary elements that distinguishes

DBT from other treatment approaches is its focus
on validation strategies. Validation operationalized
involves the incorporation of positively reinforcing
interactions delivered by key persons in the client’s
life. These interactions should target communicat-
ing to the person that their experiences are reasona-
ble given their learning histories. Validation fosters
the ability to develop increased clinical rapport. By
communicating that unwanted responses, taken in
context, are understandable, greater gains can be
made with respect to client goals (Linehan, 1993).
Another key component of the DBT process is
identifying and treating behaviors that function via
negative reinforcement to avoid therapy and or the
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therapist. This process allows for increases in clini-
cal rapport and appropriate interactions that can
produce the change that is desperatelyneeded in the
client. The primary treatment population for recipi-
ents of DBT are those with borderline personality
disorder (BPD).
Todate,DBT is oneof the fewclinical interven-

tions with proven efficacy with the BPD popula-
tion (Clarkin et al., 1991). Those with BDP
display significant self-injurious behavior (SIB),
angry outbursts, social avoidance, and significant
impairments in social skills and relationship de-
velopment. The SIB typically takes the form of
cutting the arms or legs with razors, knives, or
other sharp objects. Suicidality and suicidal idea-
tion are also common behavioral manifestations
of the disorder. This unique constellation of
behaviors is extremely treatment resistant. The ef-
ficacy of DBT in producing significant clinical
outcomes and its reliance on the context in which
behavior occurs makes it a significant treatment
modality in the third generation of behavior ther-
apy. Some of the additional treatment modalities
that will be discussed in this section carry with
them several similarities related to a CBS
approach and treatment components that are be-
havioral in nature but containmany of the “middle
level” terms that Hayes describes with respect to
ACT. There are many others, but a few bear men-
tioning given their clinical outcomes and basis in
CBS.

Mindfulness Based Approaches

Jon Kabat-Zinn (1990) was one of the first pro-
ponents of mindfulness meditation. Mindfulness
involves directly observing our own private events
and covert verbal behaviorwhile doing so in a non-
judgmental manner. He taught his patients how to
observe these covert eventswithout having thembe
a strong antecedent to overt behavior or otherwise
negative behavioral patterns. Kabat Zinn is the
founder and director of the Stress Reduction Clinic
at theUniversity ofMassachusettsMedical Center.
He developed the concept of Mindfulness Based
Stress Reduction (MBSR). The primary element in
this interventionwas the use ofmindfulness techni-
ques as functional replacement behaviors to stress
responses (Kabat-Zinn, 1992).
Kabat-Zinn contends that the present moment is

the only moment that we have to live, learn, and
heal. Mindfulness introduces the concept that we

are constantly evaluating the stimuli or experiences
that we encounter in our daily lives. By assigning a
judged value of good, bad, or otherwise, we are
introducing categories that are arbitrary and
unnecessary. These categories can cause us to
respond in maladaptive ways to potentially neutral
stimuli. This viewpoint is not one that a typical
behavioristwouldholdbaseduponwhatwaspostu-
lated in the first and second generations of the
discipline.
To be completely open to each moment as it

unfolds allows us to accept it in the fullness with
which it is intended. Our judgments and categori-
zation can serve to prevent us fromviewing things
as they really are. This can be viewed from the be-
havioral lens as operant conditioning based upon
the inaccurate rules that we may form based upon
unpleasant experienceswe have. The applications
of mindfulness to anxiety and stress disorders
make the anxiety experience itself the focus of
attention (Kabat-Zinn, 1992), the idea being that
responding in a nonjudgmental fashion allowsone
to distance themselves from these thoughts. This
is a vast departure from behavior change agents
targeting overt behaviors and intervening based
upon observable stimuli. The focus has now
shifted to one totally enmeshed in private events
as causes, an area that behaviorism has been
uncomfortable with for quite some time. The
wider context that is involved in third generation
treatments has allowed for a wider and more dif-
ferentiated treatment approach.
Hayes (2004) would later incorporate mindful-

ness into his contextualistic based ACT approach.
Marsha Linehan (1993) does the same for her
DBT treatment modality. The efficacy of these
approaches lends a great deal of credibility to
mindfulness based treatment approaches. The
ability to experience life as it occurs without
attaching separate rules or apprehensions to one’s
moment to moment experience greatly alters the
context inwhichbehavior occurs.

Functional Analytic Psychotherapy (FAP)

The approach ofFunctionalAnalytic Psychother-
apy (FAP) incorporates some of the core precepts of
behavior analysis in with traditional behavior ther-
apy approaches. The sessions involved in FAP are
very intensive and utilize every opportunity to train
and teach key behavior change concepts and strat-
egies in the therapeutic session itself prior to in-vivo
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utilization of the skills (Kohlenberg, 2000). The pri-
mary components are guided by behavioral princi-
ples, but are focused on relationships and emotion
based change that are typically not incorporated into
a radical behavioral approach. The core catalyst for
behavior change is the focus on demonstrations of
behavior change in sessionwhen presentedwith rel-
evant antecedent variables. There are no behavioral
observations made of the client outside of therapy
and the therapist does not directly intervene in their
life outside of the therapy room. The occurrence of
the problem behaviors in sessions is where the
behavior change is best facilitated. There are basic
rules that FAP therapists employ when using this
method.
The 5 basic rules guide the therapist as he insti-

tutesFAPwithclients.Thefirst rule is tonoticeclini-
cally relevant behaviors as they occur. If this does
not occur, the therapist moves to the second rule
which involves evoking a clinically relevant behav-
ior (CLB) if they do not observe it for a period of
time. The third rule is for the therapist to be as genu-
ine as possible as they move through this process.
The fourth rule is for the therapist to observe how
their responses to CRBs can serve as reinforcing
interactions for their clients. The fifth rule is to pro-
vide a clear statement to the client related to the con-
tingencies that appear to be maintaining their
problembehavior.Thispreciseapplicationofbehav-
ioral technology to the therapeutic interaction pro-
cess moves our science forward (Kohlenberg,
2000). The immediate reinforcement, in-vivo expo-
sure to problem situations, revelation ofmaintaining
contingencies set FAP apart from traditional behav-
ior therapy approaches and serve to effectively oper-
ationalize what we mean by the “therapeutic
relationship.” A different perspective is seen in Be-
havioralActivationTherapy.

Behavioral Activation Therapy

In direct linewith the tenets of CBS, the premise
of behavioral activation (BA) therapy is to have cli-
ents engage in activities as opposed to isolating
themselves in order to avoid aversive stimulation
(Martell, Addis, & Jacobson, 2001). This behav-
ioral activationcan then shift thecontext of the lives
that people with depression lead. The approach
relies on the well proven fact that internal causes
are merely assumptions of the etiology of depres-
sion and do not further our efforts to effectively
treat this disorder. Depression is conceptualized

within a BA framework as a process that occurs
within the context of a person’s life. It should be
looked at as a series of responses and results as
opposed to some internal mechanism. This frame-
work allows the clinician to view depression as
functional given its context. The withdrawal and
avoidance that characterizes depression and repeti-
tive private events (rumination) can be viewed as
adaptive strategies in that they serve to avoid aver-
sive stimuli. The founder of BA acknowledges this
wellwhenhestates:
Identifying functional relations intervening to al-

terproblematic functional relations, shapingdesira-
ble behavior by natural contingencies; relying on
natural rather thancontrived reinforcers; andavoid-
ing the dualism inherent in the arbitrary definition
of behavior as only that which can be observed by
others (p. 631).
The contextual view of depressed behavior can

be addressed through altering the context in which
thebehavior is engaged in.
The difference in the BA approach is that the

therapist helps the client to see that their current be-
havioral patterns are not working. This primary
focus takes the place of examining how thoughts
affect mood as postulated in many second genera-
tion approaches. This approach firmly places BA
treatment in the third generation category of behav-
ior change techniques. The client is taught to
become active in spite of their private events that
may lead to avoidance behavior that is inherent to
depression.They are instructed to act in accordance
with predetermined goals rather than an internal
state. The change in the behavioral pattern can cre-
ate a change in context that facilitates behavior
change.

Links to the First Generation

The adherents to first and second generation
approaches heralded their changes as new and
invigorating and capable of filling theoretical gaps
that were present in existing formulations of prob-
lematic behavior and its treatment. Thefirst genera-
tionwas presented as an alternative paradigm to the
psychanalytic conceptualizations that dominated
the treatment landscape at the time that behavioral
psychologyfirst came topreeminence.The reliance
onobservablepatterns ofbehavior and the ability to
predict and control behavioral patterns marked
some of the major contributions that were made
during the first generation of behavior therapy.

12 GUERCIO

T
hi
sd
oc
um

en
ti
sc
op
yr
ig
ht
ed

by
th
e
A
m
er
ic
an

Ps
yc
ho
lo
gi
ca
lA

ss
oc
ia
tio
n
or
on
e
of
its

al
lie
d
pu
bl
is
he
rs
.

T
hi
sa
rt
ic
le
is
in
te
nd
ed

so
le
ly
fo
rt
he

pe
rs
on
al
us
e
of
th
e
in
di
vi
du
al
us
er
an
d
is
no
tt
o
be

di
ss
em

in
at
ed

br
oa
dl
y.



Such an approach was a distinct contrast to the
existing paradigms of the time that examined
streams of consciousness, the effects of our child-
hood experiences, and many other psychological
constructs that were presumed to be the cause of
overt behavior. Behaviorism, in its first generation
iteration, was interested in identifying the ultimate
causes of behavior, as a reliance on a presumed
inner causeonly led to further allayingour scientific
inquiries into the true causes of behavior. The strict
environmental approach that accompanied the be-
havioral viewwas a breath of fresh air to some and
a dreaded oppositional paradigm for others.
Immense growth accompanied this first generation
as new approaches to psychologicalmaladies dem-
onstrated successful outcomes for a number of
treatment resistant problems. As the popularity of
behaviorism grew, there was an intellectual itch to
scratch with respect to examining the causes and
control ofmorecomplexpatternsofbehavior.
The so called “cognitive revolution,” as it was

called by some, ushered in the second generation
of behavior therapy as presented in this paper.
There were a number of important precursors to
this second generation as some behavioral theo-
rists started to examine the role of the organism in
interpreting stimuli that they encountered. There
was a distinct impression that the strictly behav-
ioral interpretation of stimuli and responses could
not account for more complex behavior. Behavior
therapy approaches were soon combined with a
cognitive element to formcognitive behavior ther-
apy or CBT. The CBT approach was wildly suc-
cessful but not successful enough for some to
warrant what was being called a cognitive revolu-
tion. The focus had shifted somewhat but not
enough to obliterate a behavioral conceptualiza-
tion as some would depict it. The addition of the
cognitivepiecedidnot appreciably impact theout-
comes that were observed in many of the studies
on CBT, proving that the behavioral component
was still a vital cog in the therapeutic wheel. The
second generation was largely ineffective due to
the inability to connect with what was learned in
the first generation. The death of behaviorismwas
greatly exaggerated as an evenmore diverse set of
clinical approaches and treatment philosophywas
soon to be unveiled in the third generation of
behavior therapy (Wyatt et al., 1986).
The introduction of ACT was a major change in

the landscape of behaviorism. Many of the older
conceptualizations of behavior were being chal-
lenged. Some of Skinner’s pioneering work was

even held up as being inadequate to account for cer-
tain forms of language and cognition. The ACT
approach dealtwithwhatHayes (2004) called “mid-
level” termswhencognitive fusion andvalues based
livingwere detailed as a component of the therapeu-
tic process.Some traditional behaviorists questioned
Hayes and his conceptualization of some of the core
verbal behavior processes that were involved. There
were some that felt that the contextual approach
diverged from a strict behavioral interpretation of
language and cognition (Hayes & Barnes-Holmes
(2004). Even given these differences, third genera-
tionbehavioralapproacheshavemadeagreat impact
on the field of behavior analysis, while still holding
true to themajority of the scientific precepts that are
so integral toour science. It isworth noting that all of
the third generation approaches have significant
links to first generation processes. The third genera-
tion therapies describedabovehave anumberoffirst
generation etiologies that suggest their clinical via-
bility.Among these sharedproperties ofmanyof the
interventions listed are differential reinforcement
(escape from thoughts does notwork), positive rein-
forcement (engagement in valued activities), posi-
tive punishment (an aversive thought),escape
maintained behavior (experiential avoidance), and
escape extinction (acceptance). The paradigm is
starting to shift slightlywith the impressive data that
has been produced from these third generation
research programs and labs. The social validity of
the behavioral changes that they have produced por-
tends well for what is to come in fourth generation
behavior therapy approaches and beyond.A science
grows through collaboration and openness to ideas
that challenge existing paradigms. The response of
behavior analysts to these newer approaches will
dictatewhereourfieldevolves fromhere.

The Fourth Generation and Beyond

Skinner laid thegroundwork for a comprehensive
science of behavior within an evolutionary frame-
work. He did so by blending contingencies as they
related to survival along with cultural evolution and
therole that reinforcementplayedinallof theseproc-
esses (Skinner, 1938; 1953; 1957; 1981). The work
that has been done in CBS has extended Skinner’s
viewstothestudyofmorecomplexhumanbehavior.
The framework for CBS and the evolutionary
approaches to psychology that it espouses hold the
potential to guide developments in virtually all
aspects of human behavior (Biglan, Zettle, Hayes,
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Barnes-Holmes, 2016). These developments in
behaviorism bring the hope of involvement by
younger scientists to seek empirical evidence across
a variety offields, including the study of human lan-
guageandcognition,clinicalpsychology,andorgan-
izational behavior, to name but a few. All of these
pursuits are aimed at human well-being (Fryling,
Rehfeldt,Tarbox&Hayes,2020).
One can look at an operational definition of

humanwellbeing as consisting of the incidence and
prevalence of problematic issues in populations at
large. These issues may be manifested in physical
problems, psychological issues, and behavioral
wellbeing. Our aims must be directed toward envi-
ronments that nurture as opposed to those that
deliver punitive or otherwise aversive consequen-
ces that do not lead to human well-being (Biglan,
Flay, Embry, & Sandler, 2012). All of these efforts
are couched within the behavioral tradition. Pri-
marywithin these approaches are their nondualistic
approaches.
Baum (2011) pointed out the drawbacks to

mind-bodydualismandhow this led thefield astray
during the secondwave of behaviorism and behav-
ior therapy (Guercio, 2020).Acomprehensivenon-
dualistic approach should be well grounded in
behavioral principles with an eye toward preven-
tion of issues prior to their emergence as significant
problems.
The ultimate goal of human well-being impacts

entire populations.Ourwork shouldbe toequippeo-
ple with the tools that are needed for each human to
thrive. In order to do this, psychologicalflexibility is
at the forefront. The behavioral sciences have not
been at the center of efforts with respect to many of
the medical and engineering advances that have
changedoursociety.One thing thatwecanbecertain
of is that an approach such as ours can make a huge
difference in changing the human condition for the
better.Whowouldnotwant that tobe the impact that
ourfieldultimatelyhas?
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